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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 31st July 2012, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs  S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr    R Drury




Mr    C Elsmore




Mrs  E Elsmore




Miss C Morgan




Mrs  J  Morgan




Mr    N Penny






Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds



Also present:

District Councillor
Mrs Maria Edey and two members of the public

PCSO Nick Jones

PUBLIC FORUM

Mrs Virginia deLedesma said that the first meeting of the campaign group HOOT, which opposed the recent introduction of car parking charges in Coleford, had been held on 24th July.  She asked if the Town Council supported the campaign.  The Mayor said that the Council had consistently opposed the introduction of charges.  She said Mrs deLedesma was welcome to have access to the Council’s correspondence on the subject 

The Public Forum closed at 7.10pm.   

66.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Atherley, Baird and Kay and District Councillors Baynham and McMahon.  The Council accepted the apologies given.

67.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Penny declared prejudicial interests in Item 81(6).

68.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 26th JUNE 2012

The Minutes of the meeting held on 26th June 2010 were noted and approved.

69.
MATTERS ARISING

Item 59.  The Clerk reported that she had been informed by the Police that the Council were out of time in responding to the response to the Freedom of Information questions placed . The Clerk said that she has now re-submitted the original request for information.

Item 64.  Cllr Janine Morgan asked if anything further had been heard from District Councillor Baynham with regard to the town car park toilets.  The Clerk said she would contact Cllr Baynham to ask for an updated position.

70.
POLICE REPORT

PCSO Nick Jones asked if Councillors had any problems to report.  The Mayor said that that over recent weeks “boy racers” had become a problem in the town during the evenings and late into the night.  PCSO said this was currently a problem throughout the Forest and the Police were attempting to deal with it.

Cllr C Elsmore asked if the Police had completed a report following the recent Sunnybank initiative.  PCSO Jones said he would enquire and report back.

Cllr Penny reported problems of vehicles parking on double yellow lines in the High Street and of occasions when police cars have been parked in disabled bays.  PCSO said that dealing with parking on yellow lines was now the responsibility of the District Council.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to the District Council about this.  PCSO said he would report back about the use of disabled bays by police cars.

Cllr Drury said there appeared to be confusion about reporting of items believed to have been stolen.  He related the experience of a lady who had been to the Coleford Police station to report her handbag being stolen, but was told it was not a matter for the police as the “theft” had not been witnessed.  PCSO said that this was incorrect and the lady should report the incident again and lodge a complaint if she was not satisfied. 

The Mayor passed on her thanks to the police for their sympathetic support in the community following the recent tragic deaths of four family members from the Coleford area.  PCSO said he would pass the thanks on to all those concerned.

71.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

The payments made during the month of July 2012 were noted and approved.

72.
TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

The Petty Cash payments for July 2012 were noted and approved.

73. MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The Budget figures for July 2012 were noted and approved.

74.
CHANGE TO STANDING ORDERS

The Clerk gave notice to the Council that a proposal to change Standing Orders to adopt the new committee structure including the creation of an Events and Marketing Committee would be presented at the next meeting.

75.
TO ADOPT THE NEW CODE OF CONDUCT

Members expressed concerns about some aspects of the new Code of Conduct.  After discussion it was agreed to refer the matter to an open meeting of the Office and Finance Committee for more detailed discussion.  Adoption of the new code was deferred in the meantime.
76.
RESIGNATION OF COUNCILLOR

Members noted the resignation of Carole Allaway-Martin from the Town Council and it was agreed to write to her to thank her for her service on the Council.  The Clerk will commence the process to fill the vacancy this has created on the Town Council.
77.
St. JOHN’S CHURCH

Cllr C Morgan said that a Steering Group has been set up to deal with the current repair problems being faced by the church.  Members agreed to write a letter of support to the Group.

78.
LAWNSTONE HOUSE

Members noted the shortlist of three designs proposed for the re-vamp of Lawnstone House.  It was agreed to write to the District Council to ask that the Town Council is afforded some input to the design process.

79.
 STRATEGIC WORKING PARTY

Members noted the recommendations made by the Strategic Working Party at the meeting held on 21st July 2012.  It was agreed to accept the recommendation of producing a Neighbourhood Development Plan and that this should be put to the Office and Finance Committee for budget considerations.  The Clerk said that the average cost of producing a NDP was £17,000 but that this would typically be spread over a number of years.

80.
PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Public Safety Committee meeting held on 10th July 2012.  Cllr C Elsmore provided an in-depth report following a meeting of LINk at which  Ken Wenman, Interim Chief Executive, Great Western Ambulance Service NHS Trust was the guest speaker.  In order to make savings, proposals were being drawn up to merge the Great Western Ambulance Service with the South West Ambulance Service.  This was likely to take place in January 2013 and there were plans to reduce the number of control rooms as a result of this
81.
EVENTS AND MARKETING  COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the meeting of the Events and Marketing Committee held on 19th July 2012 and agreed the recommendations for Items 4 and 5.  Cllr Penny left the room during the discussion of Item 6.

Members noted the options for holding a Busking Festival in September.  After discussion it was proposed that Option 2 should be accepted and that MIS should be asked to manage the event at a cost of £1,000.

Proposed: 
Cllr C Elsmore

Seconded:
Cllr Prosser

On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously.

82.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

The decisions taken by the Planning Committee taken at the meetings held on 26th June and 10th July 2012 were noted.
It was agreed that the Town Council should actively publicise the free parking spaces available in Coleford and that a suitable map should be offered to the Press.
83.
MEMBERS REPORTS
The Mayor said she had attended the following events:

1st July
French Market in Coleford.

3rd July
Festival of Words, Forest Bookshop.

3rd July
Meeting with Mayor of Monmouth, Cllr Gerald Bright.

12th July
Lakers School Celebration.

17th July
Hosted Parishes’ meeting re. Five Acres site.

19th July
Meeting of Four Mayors and Phil Haines at Police Station.

21st July
Neighbourhood Development Plan meeting.

22nd July
Share the Light Eucharist with Dr. Rowan Williams.

26th July
HOOT meeting at Baptist Church.

Cllr Prosser said he had attended the following events:

3rd July
Festival of Words, Forest Bookshop.

7th July
Brass Band Concert at Highnam.

10th July
Bowling Club planning meeting at District Council.

17th July
Parishes’ meeting re. Five Acres site.

18th July
Cemetery to cut back hedges and bushes.

Cllr E Elsmore said she had attended the following events:

1st July
French Market in Coleford.

3rd July
Festival of Words, Forest Bookshop.

17th July
Parishes’ meeting re. Five Acres site.

21st July
Neighbourhood Development Plan meeting.

23rd July
Health Forum meeting.

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the following events:

1st July
French Market in Coleford.

3rd July
Festival of Words, Forest Bookshop.

17th July
Parishes’ meeting re. Five Acres site.

21st July
Neighbourhood Development Plan meeting.

23rd July
Health Forum meeting.

Cllr Penny said he had attended the following events:

1st July
French market in Coleford.

1st July
Relay For Life at Lydney.

3rd July
Festival of Words, Forest Bookshop.

17th July
Parishes’ meeting re. Five Acres site.

26th July
HOOT meeting at Baptist Church.

Cllr C Morgan said she had attended the following events:

28TH June
Halls Committee meeting

17th July
Parishes’ meeting re. Five Acres site.

26th July
St. Johns Church Steering Group.

Cllr J Morgan said she had attended the following events:

28th June
Halls Committee meeting.

1st July

French Market in Coleford.

17th July
Parishes’ meeting re. Five Acres site.

21st July
Neighbourhood Development Plan.

Cllr Drury said the Gloucestershire NHS Trust has begun a period of consultation on community services.  The consultation period will run until the end of October 2012 and he urged Councillors to contribute.

Cllr Drury said he felt that in a general move towards improving the Council’s performance, it would be worthwhile to consider how best to help councillors to become fully briefed for issues that they fronted on behalf of the Council.

Cllr Drury said he had attended the HOOT meeting on 26th July and felt that it had been worthwhile.

84.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS
Cllr C Elsmore said that the District Council Scrutiny Committee was to hold a meeting to discuss the Five Acres site and would be inviting parties involved.  The Mayor said that it was very important that the Town Council and West dean parish Council both had a chance to have an input to the Scrutiny Committee.  Cllr C Elsmore said he would put forward the Council’s request.

65.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during July 2012. 

The open meeting closed at 9.00pm. and the Council then went into Committee.

RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE PARISHES TOGETHER MEETING

Members noted the report of the Parishes Together meeting held on 17th July 2012 and after discussion agreed the recommendations made.

The meeting closed at 9.15pm
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